November 12, 2009


A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, November 12, 2009 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright - Chair 




Bruce Peckham




Don Irvine




Liz Sciortino

ABSENT:
 Don Thorp  

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones 

OTHERS: 
Shari Stottler, Ed Walsh, and approximately 20 others.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

PROKUPETS AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Donald Naetzker, New Energy Works, 1180 Commercial Drive, Farmington, NY and Beth Prokupets, 114 Old Stonefield Way, Pittsford, NY, came before the Board for an area variance for Ms. Prokupets’ property located on Chamberlain Road, south of the Bulls Saw Mill Road intersection, consisting of approximately 33.1 acres, Tax Account No. 215.040-1-4.10, located in an RA-1 zone, to allow the height of an accessory structure to be 38 feet 1 and ½ inches, whereas Town Code states no accessory structure shall exceed 30 foot in height.

Mr. Wright stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.  Mr. Wright polled the Board and all stated they had seen the property.

Mr. Wright explained why the applicant was before the Board.  Ms. Prokupets stated the proposed barn would be multi-purpose.  She stated the second floor of the barn would be for storage and recreational space for her children.  She stated the house is built in a flood plain so there is no basement, and the second floor of the Barn would take the place of a basement.

Mr. Naetzker stated the objective is to minimize the footprint of the site due to the flood plain so the decision was made to put a second floor in the barn.  He stated the setback from Chamberlain Road would be over 600 feet.  He stated the barn would not be out of scale with what is in the neighborhood.  

Mr. Wright stated the property is in proximity to the Lehigh Valley Trail.  A discussion followed regarding SEQR and the Trail, which is a County Park.  Mr. Wright stated they might have to continue the public hearing for this issue.  

Ms. Prokupets stated the first floor of the Barn would consist of a garage, woodshop area, and woodstove.  She stated there would be water and a half bath.  She stated the barn would be finished in the same style as the home.

Mr. Wright asked if the cupola was for decorative purposes.  Mr. Naetzker stated there was an historic element.  Cupolas were used for lighting and ventilation.   He stated there is also a cupola on the house.

Mr. Irvine asked if there was going to be an apartment in the barn.  Ms. Prokupets stated no.  Mr. Irvine asked if the only heat was the woodstove.  Ms. Prokupets stated yes.

Ed Walsh, Planning Board Chair, stated that the tree line between the trail and the house has been enhanced since the applicant received site plan approval.

Mr. Wright asked if the benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Naetzker stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change in the neighborhood.  Ms. Prokupets stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if the variance requested was substantial.  Ms. Prokupets stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Ms. Prokupets stated no.

Mr. Wright asked if this was self-created.  Ms. Prokupets stated no.

Mr. Jones stated this would be a Type II action under SEQR.

There were no other questions from the Board.  

MOTION

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to close the public hearing at 7:50 pm.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

Mr. Wright stated that the decision would be made at the ZBA’s December 12, 2009 meeting.

VERIZON WIRELESS CELL TOWER PUBLIC HEARING - SETBACK

Tom Greiner of Nixon Peabody for Bell Atlantic Mobile of Rochester, L.P. d/b/a Verizon Wireless, 175 Calkins Road, Rochester, NY  14623, came before the Board for an area variance at 101 Mendon Ionia Road, Mendon, NY, consisting of 4.83 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 216.04-1-3.21, located in an RS-30,000 zone, for an 80 foot cell tower with an 80 foot setback from the property line, whereas Town Code requires a 100 foot setback (height of the tower plus 20 feet).

VERIZON WIRELESS CELL TOWER PUBLIC HEARING – LOT SIZE

Tom Greiner of Nixon Peabody for Bell Atlantic Mobile of Rochester, L.P. d/b/a Verizon Wireless, 175 Calkins Road, Rochester, NY  14623, came before the Board for an area variance at 101 Mendon Ionia Road, Mendon, NY, consisting of 4.83 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 216.04-1-3.21, located in an RS-30,000 zone, for an 80 foot cell tower.  The applicant will be leasing approximately 2,000 square feet, whereas Town Code states “the minimum lot size for the placement of a tower shall be four acres of land, which may be rented, leased or owned by the provider”.

Mr. Wright stated that since the applicant had two applications before the Board, if it was acceptable to the applicant, the Board would combine the public hearings.  Mr. Greiner stated that was acceptable to them.

Mr. Wright stated the affidavit of posting of the sign was in the file and waived the reading of the public notice.  Mr. Wright asked if the board members were familiar with the property.  All responded yes.

Mr. Greiner introduced individuals in the audience who were present for the public hearing.  He introduced Kathy Pomponio, a Verizon manager; Darren Miller, an associate with Nixon Peabody; Jared Lusk, an attorney with Nixon Peabody; Sam Dattilo, with IFS, the site consultant; and Theresa Reed, with IFS.

Mr. Irvine asked if James Warner was President of IFS.  Mr. Dattilo stated yes.  Mr. Irvine stated that Mr. Warner was a good friend of Mr. Irvine and his family and that Mr. Irvine has done business with him.  Mr. Irvine stated he was recusing himself from this application.

Mr. Jones stated that, for the record, he had worked with Mr. Greiner representing a different carrier as well as with Ms. Pomponio about fifteen years ago.  Mr. Jones stated he is not a voting member of the Board.

Mr. Wright stated that the Board should contact the Alternate, Phil Mattaro, so he could be part of the decision process.  Mr. Jones explained the quorum requirements and voting issues.  Mr. Wright asked the secretary to contact the ZBA’s alternate, Phil Mattaro, and ask him if he would be available for the next meeting.  Mr. Greiner stated he was in agreement with the plan.

Mr. Greiner stated this was an Unlisted action under SEQR, and they had submitted the long form with their application.  Mr. Jones stated the Planning Board Chair was in the audience, and the Planning Board would agree to be the Lead Agency.  Mr. Jones stated this was a Type II action under SEQR for the ZBA.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Peckham, to consent that the Planning Board be the lead agency for this application and that it be a coordinated review.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-abstain, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

Mr. Greiner set up an easel with exhibits.  He stated these same exhibits were in the application packets.

Mr. Greiner reviewed radio frequency issues, and the areas currently covered by Verizon service in the Town.

Ms. Sciortino asked what services would be using the tower.  Mr. Greiner responded Verizon and the Mendon Fire District and Monroe County Public Safety for 911 purposes.  Mr. Greiner stated there was the possibility of co-location with other wireless companies.  He stated the tower could also be used for remote data collection services.

Mr. Greiner explained the process of choosing a site.  He stated they had focused on the fire hall in the beginning, then looked at the Country Club of Mendon with some town officials.  He stated they went back to the Fire Hall because there is an existing tower and the property contains an existing public safety structure.  He stated that a monopole also would not be out of place on the property.

Mr. Greiner reviewed the site plan for the tower.  He stated the structure at the base of the tower would be self-contained, alarmed and would be brick to match the building.

Mr. Greiner stated the Town Code states that four acres of land must be owned or leased and, since they were not leasing the entire property, which consists of approximately 4.38 acres, they were applying for a variance.

Mr. Greiner stated that the Town Code states that the setback has to be the height of the tower plus 20 feet and, since the height of the tower itself is 80 feet and the setback is 80 feet, they were requesting a 20 foot variance.  A discussion followed regarding safety standards for the tower.  Mr. Greiner stated this tower more than meets the standards for ice and wind conditions.

Mr. Greiner stated the Fire Department owns the adjacent property.  

A discussion followed regarding applicable legal standards.

Mr. Greiner reviewed the alternative locations that had been considered:

· Country Club of Mendon – attributes not as good.  Town officials agreed and they were encouraged to go back to the Fire Department;

· Vahue land – the tower would be in the middle of a field, but it would meet setbacks;

· Zamaria property – tower would be closer to homes and would have to be taller; and

· Two properties in the Hamlet – St. Catherines and Westminster Chapel.  There are some towers in steeples and cupolas, but these would not be high enough.

Mr. Greiner stated Monroe County Planning’s response had been that this was a local matter.

Mr. Wright asked if the other towers that Mr. Greiner had mentioned were only the Verizon towers.  Mr. Greiner stated on some they were co-locators and some Verizon owned.

Mr. Wright stated that if there were co-locators on the proposed tower, more vaults would be necessary and the renderings of the tower would be different.  Mr. Greiner stated that the Board could make it a condition that there not be any co-locators.

Mr. Wright asked why the Crown Castle Tower site was dismissed with one statement.  He stated he would like an engineering report on why that site would not be suitable.  Mr. Greiner stated he would show the Board the report, but that the property is too far east, and it would not cover the Hamlet.

Mr. Wright stated that the comment had been made that the service for emergency services would be improved.  He stated he was not aware that there was a problem with emergency services.

A discussion followed regarding the revenue to the Fire District if the tower is built, and why that portion of the contract was blacked out in the application packet.  Mr. Greiner stated he would look into it.

A discussion followed regarding whether or not the Fire District would benefit from any co-locators.  Mr. Greiner stated the Fire District would rent the ground space to any co-locators.

Mr. Wright asked for the following additional information:


The process within the Fire District and the relationship with Verizon;


RF study for Crown Castle;


Additional renderings of the antennae; and


Photos showing the area without foliage.

Mr. Wright opened the meeting to comments from the public.

Tim DeRuyscher, Mendon Fire Chief, stated that he had just left the Fire District’s meeting.  He stated that the Fire District is in favor of this application and that the Tower would provide additional public safety.  He stated the District does experience weak radio coverage.

Tammy Richards, 1318 Mile Square Road, asked if the Board considered the aesthetics of the Tower when rendering their decision.  Mr. Wright stated that the Board will look into any change in the character of the neighborhood.

Corey Gates, 1322 Mile Square Road, stated that he has a concern with the aesthetics and that the existing antenna is not as tall.

Craig Moffitt, Monroe Street, stated that he is in favor of anything that improves safety.

Jared Lusk, Nixon Peabody, stated that Verizon’s lease with the Fire District is a public record and that the rental amount is routinely blacked out in their documents.  He stated he attended meetings with the Fire District, and there were minutes taken.

Eric Nelson, 82 Lanning Road, asked if taxes would be reduced if this tower were built.  Mr. Wright stated he would have to ask the Fire District.  Mr. Nelson asked if there would be a light on the tower.  Mr. Greiner stated no.

Mr. Irvine stated that the County had just recently entered into a multi-million dollar communications package.

Mr. Wright stated the public hearing would be continued.

Mr. Peckham stated we are a community of horizons.  He asked if there was any technology that would improve the service of the tower but narrow the image that will block the horizon.  A discussion followed.  Mr. Greiner stated the antenna still needed to be up in the air.

Ed Walsh, Planning Board Chair, suggested that the ZBA alternate, Phil Mattaro, and the ZBA member not present tonight, Don Thorp, attend the Planning Board meeting on Wednesday, November 18, 2009 to hear the applicant.  Mr. Wright asked the secretary to contact those individuals.

Jim Paulson, 5 Barben Circle, asked if there were any health issues.  Mr. Greiner explained FCC rules and regulations with regard to cell towers.  

There were no other comments from the public.

MOTION

Ms. Sciortino moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to continue the Public Hearing at the December 10, 2009 meeting.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-abstain, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

MINUTES

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to approve the minutes of the August 27, 2009 meeting, as is.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

MINUTES

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, to approve the minutes of the September 10, 2009 meeting, as is.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

A discussion followed regarding the Prokupets application.

PROKUPETS DETERMINATION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Ms. Sciortino, that the area variance requested by Dan and Beth Prokupets, of 114 Old Stonefield Way, Pittsford, NY, owners of property located on Chamberlain Road consisting of 33.1 acres and bearing tax account no. 215.04-1-4.10 located in an RA-1 zone, to allow the height of an accessory structure to be 38 feet and 1 and ½ inches which is greater than the 30 feet permitted by Code, be granted based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Beth Prokupets and Donald Naetzker appeared before the Zoning Board of Appeals at the public hearing on November 12, 2009.

2. The applicants wish to erect a barn structure with a 12’ x 16’ clearstory that makes a total height of 38 feet and 1 and ½ inches for the building.

3. The building would be set back approximately 640 feet from Chamberlain Road.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The height of the barn will have no negative impact on the character of the location.

2. Due to the nature of the property and its drainage, alternative methods to achieve applicant’s desires are less practical and might require a larger footprint.

3. The degree of variance is approximately 20%.

4. There is no negative impact on existing physical/environmental conditions in the locality.

5. The difficulty is self-created.

6. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.

A discussion followed regarding the Verizon application.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to close the meeting at 10:00 pm.

ADOPTED
Mr. Peckham-aye, Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Ms. Sciortino-aye.
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